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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
December 11, 2017
Ohio University

Board Members Present: Phil Smith, Becky Miller, Craig Baldridge, Pete Fingerhut, Dave Cecutti, Gerrilyn Rozich, Frank Willson, Dr. David Lee, Eric Belfrage, Nichole Brinker, Tim Wolfe, Bob Hoying, Sondra Kowaluk
Board Members Absent: Clay Rose, Heather Baxter, Amy Numbers, Michelle Crandall
Guests: Terry Foegler, Sue Burness, Donna Goss, Colleen Gilger – City of Dublin; Stephen Hawthorne, Crowne Plaza; Bo Bentele, Homewood Suites
Staff: Scott Dring, Pat King, Allie Humes, Katie Rich
Board Action Items:

· David Lee made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Sondra Kowaluk seconded. All approved.
· Scott will email details of the Board/Staff Holiday Reception on Monday afternoon.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Phil welcomed the Board and guests. After introductions, Phil noted that the Bureau invites all the Dublin Hotel General Managers to each Board Meeting.
II.  Consent Agenda


a. Consent Agenda Approval – David Lee made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda, which included the October Board Meeting Minutes and November 2017 Financials. Sondra Kowaluk seconded. All approved.
b. Financials – A summary of the financials for December 2017: Staff provided the financials earlier in the week as part of the Consent Agenda. Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue thru September totaled $427,070, an increase of 0.1 percent over 2016 and a 1.6 percent decrease over the YTD budget of $434,000. Staff provided the financials earlier in the week and the Executive Committee reviewed and discussed. The current total in the checking and saving accounts after November is $216,655.57. Account receivables total $1,600 due to the invoicing for 2018 partners who prefer to be invoiced prior to publishing the Destination Guide. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $183,000. Through November, total expenses year-to-date stand at 31.5 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 43.3 percent. All account lines are where they should be at this point of the fiscal year. The Bureau’s Executive Committee reviews and the Finance Committee receives detailed financials on a monthly basis.
c. 2017-18 Sales & Marketing Plan Results – Scott noted that the Plan was distributed to the Board last week and is also included as part of everyone’s packet. He noted there are updates in the plan and Sara provided a few highlights relating to the Bureau’s new Cooperative Marketing Program. The program is nearly sold out after only a few weeks. The opportunities include a feature in several emails distributed to current and potential customers and production of a 2-minute video. 
Scott also highlighted the Bureau’s video Annual Report, which will be completed in a few weeks. Scott said this year’s annual report will feature highlights over the overall positive impact the travel and tourism industry has on Dublin as well as accomplishments from the Bureau over the past year.
III.  Executive Committee Report
a. Market Assessment Study – Eric and Scott have met several times with DVAC Group on creating a market assessment study for the City of Dublin. The discussions were initiated after the future influx of hotel inventory in the market. The Bureau’s Board determined that it is not advocating for new hotels or the exclusion of hotels, rather a strategic process to help guide future development. It was determined that the Bureau and City of Dublin would collaborate on creating a market study.
The Committee reviewed the proposal with the objective of “developing a strategic tool and resource that will inform key stakeholder decisions concerning the future direction of the Dublin hotel market.” The study will also educate Dublin hoteliers, the CVB and others on market specifics, forecasts, comparisons with other like cities and more. The study will gather information via interviews from local hoteliers, businesses, community leaders and develop a market-wide SWOT analysis. 

The committee reviewed the deliverables for the study which includes – area reviews, demographic analysis, local/regional/national lodging review and forecast, comparative City analysis, SWOT, etc. The expense for the entire study is $15,000.

The Executive Committee is recommending the study be completed in this summer during the next fiscal year. The reasons being that the current expense is not budgeted in this fiscal year and it will give the new AC Marriott and Home2 Suites six months since their opening to get a proper assessment. 
b. 2019-2022 Strategic Plan – Phil noted that staff successfully completed the 2015-18 Strategic Plan so the Board decided to begin work earlier than anticipated on the 2019-22 Strategic Plan and the Executive Committee retained M.J. Clark as the facilitator. The Board will receive an online survey in early January in preparation for the Strategic Planning Session. The Strategic Planning Session will be held in late January or early February – Scott will be sending out date options and location after the holidays – and will last no more than 3 hours.

c. Irish Experience Grant Program – Scott briefed the Board on the new Irish Experience Grant Program. He noted the new program will feature an “Irish Entertainment Series” offering local businesses the opportunity to host Irish music, dancers and other live performances throughout the year. Applications for the Irish Experience Grant Program are now available and due January 19.

IV.  Executive Director Report

a. Downtown Dublin Campaign – The inaugural Advertising Campaign funded collaboratively by the Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance was launched a few weeks ago. The campaign included print ads in Dublin Villager, Upper Arlington News, Olentangy Valley News, Worthington News and in the December issue of Dublin Life with the theme of “Opposites Attract.” Several bloggers were in town over the past week as well touting about the destination during the holidays. Scott shared the creative for the campaign and results from one of the bloggers.
The Bureau created the Alliance last year with the goal of positioning Bridge Park and Historic Dublin as one world-class destination attracting visitors and economic impact to the area. The Alliance has already executed numerous initiatives including creating new events, raising awareness via social media channels, wayfinding and other collaborations. Strategic Alliance members include: The Bureau, Historic Dublin Business Association, City of Dublin, Crawford Hoying and the Dublin Historical Society. Scott also noted that Dublin Life will be featuring the Alliance in an upcoming issue.
b. 2018 Publications – Scott noted that the 2018 Destination Guide and Coupon Book is complete and will be released in January. The Guide includes several features on the City, pull-out map and section on Downtown Dublin.
c. Celtic Cocktail Trail – Sara announced that The Celtic Cocktail Trail is off and running. Staff created a passport with all participating restaurant stops and Celtic offerings that will guide residents and visitors throughout Dublin to find a spirit with Irish flair! All participating restaurants will offer an Irish-themed cocktail to be available to any trail participants. (Irish mule, Green Martini, Celtic Cosmo, etc.)  Each restaurant will receive a branded stamp that your staff will use to stamp the customer’s passport once they purchase a Celtic Cocktail. After completing the trail, the Bureau will award participants with a tee-shirt and branded, green cocktail shaker and possible other prizes. There are 11 local restaurants participating in the Trail, including RAM, VASO, Dublin Village Tavern, Matt the Millers, Tuccis, Bogey Inn, The Pint Room, 101 Beer Kitchen, J. Liu, Mezzo and Pins Mechanical.
d. Holiday Reception – Scott will send out details to the Board this afternoon.
V.   Guest Speakers
The City of Dublin provided an update on a variety of topics including new development in Downtown Dublin and Smart City initiatives. Representatives from the City included: Terry Foegler, Donna Goss, Colleen Gilger and Sue Burness. The powerpoint presentations are available upon request.
VI.   Industry Roundtable/Other
· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, February 12, Noon, Ohio University
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
